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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




             November 16, 2015
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Accountant Johnson and Executive Assistant Lemire
Also Present: Greg Phipps & Dave Turner of Tangent Energy Solutions

The meeting was called to order at 7:02 p.m.

POWER SUPPLY
Mr. Kelly introduced Mr. Greg Phipps & Mr. Dave Turner (COO) of Tangent Energy Solutions.  They had asked to address the Board regarding the installation of a 2 MW Generation Asset in Groton.  They presented their background and different scenarios for GELD to partner with Tangent on an energy savings program. The commissioners had many thoughtful questions and there was much discussion surrounding the opportunities with the program.
After the presentation, it was decided that GELD will hold a one topic meeting to review the offer and a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) that is forthcoming.  The Board thanked 
Mr. Phipps & Mr. Turner for their time and they left the meeting.
BERKSHIRE WIND

Mr. Kelly noted there has been no decision on the turbines to be installed at the Berkshire Wind II project and there most likely will be no decision until spring 2016.  Mr. Kelly will keep the Board informed of any changes.
MINUTES

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF OCTOBER 5, 2015 AS AMENDED.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly explained that natural gas storage is at an all-time high which should keep power costs in check.  He projected the Bulk Power Costs and showed GELD’s payments and credits for the Stony Brook generators.  He explained NCPC (Net Commitment Period Compensation) which is a payment to make generators “whole” financially if they follow all ISO’s operating instructions.

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were many callouts and seven outages since the last meeting.  Mr. Kelly noted that our outage hours for the year thus far are very favorable.
KWh sales for October were down 1.09%, and year to date sales are up 2.37% for 2015.  
14 new poles were installed since the last meeting. The total number of new poles year to date is 114.  

There were 87 Dig Safes for the month.

Cash on hand is steady but down slightly due to quarterly payments and capital expenses for the Mill Street cable upgrade and the cable purchase for the new temple.
Mr. Kelly distributed the current Residential Rate Comparison that MMWEC issues quarterly – the residential rate comparison shows the 12 month average of 42 electric utilities in Massachusetts.  He noted that in the residential classes, GELD has the fifth lowest rate for a 500 kilowatt hour (kWh) bill and sixth lowest rate for a 750 kWh bill.  

SOLAR UPDATE

EXECUTIVE SESSION

There were items to discuss of a confidential nature, so Mr. Kelly recommended going into Executive Session at 9:05 p.m.

Mr. Easom MOVED TO ENTER EXECUTIVE SESSION:
to discuss trade secrets or confidential, competitively-sensitive or other proprietary information provided in the course of activities conducted by a governmental body as an energy supplier under a license granted by the department of public utilities pursuant to section 1F of chapter 164, in the course of activities conducted as a municipal aggregator under section 134 of said chapter 164 or in the course of activities conducted by a cooperative consisting of governmental entities organized pursuant to section 136 of said chapter 164, when such governmental body, municipal aggregator or cooperative determines that such disclosure will adversely affect its ability to conduct business in relation to other entities making, selling or distributing electric power and energy and then to return to open session.

The motion was seconded and voted:  Easom, aye; Hersh, aye; Lindemer, aye.
Executive Session concluded at 9:20 p.m. and the regular session reconvened.

After receiving information in Executive Session, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO ACCEPT THE AUTHORIZATION OF POWER PURCHASE AGREEMENT
WHEREAS, in July 2014, the Groton Electric Light Department (“GELD”) issued a Request for Qualifications (“RFQ”) for a developer to build one or more solar photovoltaic (“PV”) power generating systems with guaranteed electricity generation at one or more locations in the Town of Groton;

WHEREAS, a Selection Committee was established to evaluate and rank all RFQ responses;

WHEREAS, the Selection Committee recommended that an RFQ-respondent develop PV power generating systems at Cow Pond Brook Road Landfill, the Sandy Pond parcel, and the Nate Nutting parcel (“Project Sites”) in accordance with the RFQ and that RFQ-respondent’s response thereto;

WHEREAS, the General Manager accepted that recommendation and with the advice of GELD’s counsel,  negotiated the terms of a Power Purchase Agreement  for  GELD to purchase all of the output of the solar facilities to be located on the Project Sites (“PPA”);

WHEREAS, that PPA was not executed because the price term exceeded the price accepted by the RFQ process, Groton Electric Light Department Board (“Board”) directed the General Manager, with the advice of GELD’s counsel, to negotiate the terms of a PPA with the RFQ-respondent with the next lowest price term; and 

WHEREAS, the General Manager, with the advice of GELD’s counsel, pursuant to that directive has negotiated the terms of PPA with Ameresco for all of the output of a solar development to be built on the Town of Groton landfill: 


WHEREFORE, it is voted that the Board:


hereby accepts and approves the PPA between Groton Landfill Solar, LLC (“Solar”)  and GELD substantially in the form of the PPA presented at this meeting and made a part of the record of this meeting; and 


hereby authorizes and directs the General Manager of GELD to execute the PPA substantially in the form presented to the Board at this meeting, with such modifications and amendments thereto that the General Manager, with advice from GELD’s counsel, may deem necessary or appropriate and to carry out the purposes of this vote and to perform or cause to perform all of GELD’s obligations contained in the PPA; and


hereby affirms and ratifies all prior actions taken by the General Manager of GELD with respect to the PPA; and


hereby authorizes the General Manager, with the advice of GELD’s counsel, to take all further actions as the General Manager deems may be reasonably required to execute, deliver, accept, carry out, give effect to and consummate the PPA and its terms.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the GELD solar project.  A new concern has arisen by an abutter to the solar project. The Haystack Observatory (MIT Lincoln Labs) has a concern that the radiated harmonics of the inverters may affect their very sensitive radio and radar systems.  They have requested a meeting to discuss their concerns and to work out a solution for the benefit of all. Mr. Hersh expressed interest in attending the meeting since he has some experience in this area.
LINE CLEARING

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on Tree Trimming and Line Clearing. He and the GELD Foreman are happy with ARS’s work so far. Mr. Kelly noted that since GELD has hired them, ARS has added a crew in Princeton and it appears they may be awarded the trimming contract in Littleton.
BUDGET
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed GELD’s Income Statement through September 30, 2015 and GELD’s Capital Budget showing 2011 through 2018 expenditures.  Mr. Kelly explained a few discrepancies and discussed the major expenditures in the future.  As of 9/30/15, GELD is showing a net income of $129,013.  There are three months to go, but Mr. Kelly is cautiously optimistic that there will be a positive net income for 2015.
DOUBLE DISCOUNT

Mr. Kelly suggested that GELD continue the tradition of offering a double discount to customers if they pay their November 30 bill by December 12, 2015.  The cost to the Light Department for the double discount in November is approximately $60K. The double discount for November is factored in monthly for budget purposes.

After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO CONTINUE THE TRADITION OF OFFERING THE DOUBLE DISCOUNT ON THE NOVEMBER 30 BILL.

 The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the final dealings with the architect for the new office and garage facilities.  Mr. Kelly had previously met with the project manager to settle some outstanding issues with the building architect.  There were some issues that Mr. Kelly thought were omitted from the original plans that the architect should be responsible for and there were some substantial errors in the plans.  The project manager wrote a letter on GELD’s behalf requesting that both sides negate what is owed and close out the project. Mr. Caruso of CDR Maguire responded to the letter via a phone call to Mr. Kelly and Mr. Kelly asked for a written response to the letter.  It has been over a month and Mr. Kelly has not received a written response.  At this point, Mr. Kelly is cautiously optimistic that dealings with the architect will be finalized soon.
Mr. Kelly distributed a preliminary “agreement/application for use of Groton Electric Light meeting room”.  He explained that GELD has been inundated with requests to use our conference room facilities and at this time there is no policy in place.  The main concern is having a reputable person receive a key to the building to open and close the front door for the meeting.  Right now, one of the GELD employees is opening and closing the facility via an application on her cell phone.  There was much discussion and many suggestions, but it was decided to use the preliminary agreement/application for now and “see how it goes”.  In a few months it can be revisited to see what changes (if any) could be made.

 CASH RESERVE POLICY
Mr. Kelly wanted to review discussions on a long-term cash reserve policy for GELD. The Town actuarial has been firm in his original liability numbers for 2015 under the new retirement guidelines. Even though Mr. Kelly and GELD’s accountants, Goulet, Salvidio & Associates, do not fully agree with the numbers, our representative at Goulet has stated that this is the best available information at this time and nothing else will be forthcoming in the foreseeable future from the state or the actuarial. Mr. Kelly would still like the Board to set a goal for an amount of “cash on hand” that they would like GELD to have in 2020 so he can budget appropriately.  This will be an ongoing discussion.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 
Mr. Easom mentioned that he attended a Board of Selectmen meeting in which they were discussing goals and objectives for 2016.  One of their goals was to look at putting all utilities in the center of town underground.  Mr. Kelly explained that he has researched this for the committee before and he presented the findings.  It is extremely expensive (over $3M for a one mile expanse from the Groton Exchange to the Groton Mobile Station).  Mr. Kelly also noted that he does not think it is fair to force GELD customers to put their utilities underground. Each customer in the center of town would be responsible for their underground electric connection from the street to their house. 
It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, December 14, 2015 at 6:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 10:22 p.m.









      Respectfully submitted,








 Tammi Lemire






      

       Executive Assistant 
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